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Executive Summary 

Workshop Results: Understanding a New Mechanism for Sustaining the Bathurst Caribou 
Herd for Future Generations 

A) Introduction 

Approximately 15 participants from various First Nations, Aboriginal groups, territorial and federal 
governments produced 30 pages of work through an applied human dimensions facilitated workshop 
(AHDFWA) led by Dr. Alistair Bath during two full day facilitated sessions Wednesday, February 12th and 
Thursday, February 13th, 2014 held in Yellowknife, NWT. The group reached complete consensus on 
most points during the two days. The following summary are the highlights from the workshop. Further 
details can be found in the report and the attached sheets from the actual discussions. 

This workshop was a follow-up workshop to the discussions held in October 2013. While there has been 
many meetings about caribou over the years and the Bathurst caribou herd in particular, a defining 
feature of this new process and facilitated workshop approach is the designated and accepted 
responsibility by each workshop participant to share the results in a meaningful and documented 
manner and offer feedback at the next workshop based on these consultations with respective 
organizations. This was a key objective for this workshop to listen to the results of this obtained 
feedback from “communities”. Most of the morning was spent listening to how groups had shared the 
information and what they heard regarding the workshop results. This feedback session provides a 
mechanism to ensure individuals don’t participate as individuals but truly represent their group and 
build support for the ideas discussed within a diverse set of viewpoints. Each group was asked to explain 
how they shared the results of the workshop with their respective constituencies and what if any 
concerns arose from the groups. 

Another key objective was to further understand the nature of this new mechanism of working together 
for the conservation of the Bathurst caribou herd for future generations. Specific questions about the 
make-up of the working group, the role of decision-making or advisory roles were to be discussed. In 
addition, one item focused on the connection between this process and the mechanism to explore the 
range management planning process. Identifying the next steps forward was also another item of the 
two day agenda. 

B) Key Messages 
• The workshop participants and their respective organizations are supportive of creating a new 

mechanism that will work for the conservation of the Bathurst caribou herd. This mechanism 
will provide for a united voice to work and learn together for the management of the Bathurst 
caribou herd. The results of the workshop from October 2013 were widely accepted by 
everyone. 

• The workshop participants and their respective organizations agreed upon the mandate of the 
new mechanism as outlined in the Oct. 2013 workshop results report. 

• The group agreed to develop a mechanism on how to allocate harvest at the herd level. 
• Individuals within the existing group remain committed to obtaining meaningful feedback from 

their “communities” realizing that they get their mandate from their “communities”. 
• Decisions will be made through consensus depending upon the participating members. 



• The group and their organizations agreed that the new mechanism should not be driven by 
politics (e.g., land claims, bureaucratic things) but remain focused on caribou. 

• Funding the new mechanism will be a challenge. All groups committed to offering what they can 
to address this issue (e.g., covering honoraria, etc.). 

• A discussion of the Bathurst caribou herd range plan and process occurred. The plan for the 
range discusses how development can move forward or not. It is envisioned that the Range Plan 
could be another guide for the new mechanism group. The recommendation was made that 
organizations should send people to both processes. 

• There were some key groups missing at this workshop due to other commitments and possibly 
for other reasons unknown. The group recognized that it was important to effectively reach out 
to all groups especially those that were not able to attend this workshop to ensure success of 
the new mechanism. 

• All members of this group and their respective organizations should play a role in 
communicating to others and promoting the idea of working together in a new mechanism for 
the caribou. 

• We need support (monies, moral, involvement and commitment) from all groups as only serious 
commitment will produce the desired results. 
 

C) Next Steps 
• Each participant agreed to individually share the results from the workshop in an effective way 

with their communities and constituencies (e.g., a group gathering, informative presentation 
and discussion session, individual focus group discussions with various segments of the group, 
written documentation of feedback received, etc.). 

• Such feedback is essential to begin an active process where true buy-in occurs after each 
workshop heading to the new mechanism. 

• There was interest by the participants of this workshop to meet again to share the feedback and 
address any arising issues regarding a Terms of Reference for the new mechanism. The next 
workshop would though involve someone from this workshop and the person who will 
represent the organization on the new mechanism. 

•  All participants need to send a contact person and contact information for their respective 
organizations. 

• Contact those individuals who were unable to attend to be coordinated by John. 
• Draft a preliminary Terms of Reference for the mechanism to be circulated to the workshop 

participants and shared with the potential representative on the new mechanism and others as 
part of the feedback responsibilities of each individual participant. The T.O.R. will be sent to 
participants in the spring with anticipated feedback from all groups through the summer. A 
meeting in October is proposed for feedback on the final version of the T.O.R. 

• Support for the new mechanism in October would be given in writing. Organizations come with 
whatever level can sign off to confirm support for the T.O.R. and creation of the new mechanism 
at that October workshop. 



Summary of the Key Workshop Results 

February 12 and 13th, 2014, Yellowknife, NWT 

Introduction 

Approximately 15 participants from various First Nations, Aboriginal groups, territorial and federal 
governments (see list of participants on sheet 1) produced 30 pages of work through an applied human 
dimensions facilitated workshop approach (AHDFWA) lead by Dr. Alistair Bath from Middle Cove, 
Newfoundland and Labrador, Canada during two full day facilitated sessions Wednesday, February 12th 
and Thursday, February 13th, 2014. The results of this discussion are presented exactly as they appeared 
during the workshop as all ideas were written down. This brief summary of the results iterates the 
nature of the grouping of cards which can be directly seen in the actual photographs taken of the work 
produced by the workshop participants. The strength of the facilitated approach used is that there is no 
interpretation of the results of the workshop written as minutes, but instead an actual replication of the 
discussion and how it evolved occurs instead through  the photographs of the sheets that captured the 
discussion. The workshop began with a positive opening prayer encouraging everyone to listen carefully, 
learn from each other and share knowledge and values about the caribou. All participants in the room 
signed in and then introduced themselves sharing where they were from and what their favorite dessert 
was. A wide variety of desserts were mentioned from fresh fruit to cheesecake to even caribou marrow 
with blueberries and sugar. This exercise helped “break the ice” and allowed for the first connection to 
be made between the facilitator and each participant. This being said many of the participants were the 
same individuals from an earlier Bathurst caribou workshop that occurred in October 2013. There were 
some individuals missing due to conflicts with other meetings but the group believed it was still useful to 
continue to work on understanding the new mechanism that would be used to help with conservation of 
the Bathurst caribou herd for future generations.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

Workshop participants were asked to consider if they knew why they were there at the workshop and 
what was going to happen. Each individual was asked to place a dot on a response scale consisting of 
double minus (- -) indicating not at all sure what was going to happen and why they were at the 
workshop, single minus (-), suggesting not quite sure, one plus (+) indicating some idea of direction and 
finally two plusses (+ +), suggesting that the individual was very sure what was going to happen and why 
they were there at the workshop. Such an exercise is useful for three main reasons: 1) as an additional 
“breaking ice” exercise getting participants to once again discuss ideas, 2) exploring whether there are 
clear agendas that wish to be stated and another opportunity for the facilitator to understand the 
nature of participants, and 3) an indication to help assess communication messages prior to the 
workshop about what the applied human dimensions facilitated workshop day would be about. Results 
of this exercise can be found on sheet 2.  While there were several dots well over in the green area of 
pluses which given the second meeting of the group would be desirable to see, there were also several 
dots in the yellow including a couple in the far left, double minus. This was due to several new 
individuals at the workshop that had not been well-informed of the previous workshop and had not 
attended the earlier workshop. This was unfortunate because as a process continues to build consensus 
and a stronger team of cooperation, it is necessary to have the same individuals participating constantly 
so to maintain momentum and overcome trust and credibility conflicts that can occur between groups. 
A couple participants indicated with their dots that they were totally not sure (- -), three individuals 
expressed some uncertainty with one person sitting on the fence between the yellow “not sure” cards 
and the green “more sure” cards; two participants placed their dots on some idea of what was going to 
happen (single +), and a few individuals indicated that they were very sure of what was going to happen 
and the direction for the day (+ +). Individuals on the yellow card/unsure side expressed several ideas.  



Two individuals spoke about not being briefed at all about the previous meeting nor the plans for this 
workshop indicating poor communication within the interest group and the lack of feedback, which was 
a necessary requirement action emerging from the last workshop (sheet 2). This was disappointing. On a 
positive note, these individuals did speak of a willingness to listen and learn and contribute ideas as they 
could supporting the conservation of the Bathurst caribou herd. 

 

Concerns were expressed by others who placed their dots on the yellow cards about while they knew 
why they were there at the workshop, they were concerned about what, if any, progress could be made 
when it appeared several key individuals were missing. Individuals expressed concern about the process 
but still others stated they were there to listen and work together toward solutions and for the Bathurst 
caribou herd. People who had placed their dots on the green side of the statement also shared concerns 
about missing individuals and groups but also felt that the discussion and workshop could still prove 
useful in working toward better understanding of the mechanism. Most individuals expressing positive 
statements in green had attended the previous workshop and/or were well-briefed by individuals who 
had participated in the previous workshop. 

The overarching objectives of the workshop were explained to the participants (sheet 3). One important 
objective was to share feedback from the previous workshop results that had been shared with their 
respective organizations. This feedback session provides a mechanism to ensure individuals don’t 
participate as individuals but truly represent their group and build support for the ideas discussed within 
a diverse set of viewpoints. Each group was asked to explain how they shared the results of the 
workshop with their respective constituencies and what if any concerns arose from the groups. Another 
key objective was to further understand the nature of this new mechanism of working together for the 
conservation of the Bathurst caribou herd for future generations. Specific questions about the make-up 
of the working group, the role of decision-making or advisory roles were to be discussed. In addition, 
one item focused on the connection between this process and the mechanism to explore the range 
management planning process. Identifying the next steps forward was also another item of the two day 
agenda. While once again some individuals expressed concern about moving forward and building on 
ideas from the workshop in October 2013 due to missing individuals, there was consensus that we 
should move forward and work on these objectives in a constructive manner. Those that had 
participated earlier using the AHDFWA convinced everyone that there was a need to move forward 
despite missing some people so to figure out the nature of the mechanism. 

The visual technique of using different colored cards and shapes was explained to the participants.  All 
ideas were written down on cards that were organized by common themes. Yellow cards were used for 
things that were not going well while green cards highlighted positive things. Oval-shaped cards 
indicated discussion that occurred around an idea presented on a green or yellow card. Hence a visual 
picture emerged where by looking at the oval cards someone can see when there was a lot of discussion 
about an idea. Likewise when there were no oval cards, this was an indication that there was consensus. 
Many participants made positive statements about the visual technique of facilitation and the 
productive discussion that did occur. The discussion rules explaining these ideas were presented to the 



participants (sheet 4). The actual comments from the workshop days are captured exactly as they were 
stated on the photographed sheets that follow. The discussion rule regarding speaking time allotment of 
30 seconds was challenged and subsequently modified. Due to the importance of the issue and the 
cultural context, it was felt that there was a need to have a longer speaking time. This was mutually 
agreed upon by the group and interestingly rarely did any of the participants speak for an extended 
period of time choosing to keep ideas clear and concise. It was decided that a sheet of acronyms was 
required as not all groups understood who was in the room. One participant put together such a sheet 
(sheet 4A) to help with the understanding of all groups. 

 

Feedback from all groups: 

On a positive note, most groups did do their homework in terms of sharing results from the past 
workshop with their constituencies and bringing the necessary feedback from them to this workshop. In 
fact, several groups had sent a written letter outlining support for the new mechanism and a willingness 
to work together for the conservation of the Bathurst caribou herd. The results of this feedback session 
can be found on sheets 5 to 9. While the Nunavut Wildlife Management Board (NWMB) has been unable 
to attend the previous workshop nor this workshop, they and Nunavut Tunngavik Inc. (NTI) indicated 
that they participate on caribou boards and working groups (e.g., BQCMB, ACCWM) and anticipate 
participating on the Bathurst caribou herd body once a more detailed mechanism has been determined.  

The Sahtu Renewable Resources Board (SRRB) also expressed in writing their support for a process 
leading toward the establishment of a body to coordinate Bathurst caribou conservation efforts. The 
SRRB stated that: 



“We are of the view that building positive relationships across boundaries is the best means to 
achieve sound management that is acceptable for everyone”. 

The SRRB Board is in favor of maintaining strong linkages with harvesters as discussions occur around 
the Bathurst caribou herd.  

The Lutselk’e Dene First Nation (LKDFN) also is a strong supporter of the existing process specifically 
stating that they “appreciate the opportunity to participate in the Bathurst caribou management 
planning process that is long overdue” (sheet 6). LKDFN shared the results of the previous workshop 
with their own wildlife, lands and environment committee who have fully supported the early stages of 
development of this new mechanism for the Bathurst caribou herd (sheet 6). Like other groups, they 
would like to see the details of the mechanism but clearly stated their approval with the general idea. 
The LKDFN understand that communication within communities is essential for the success of 
implementing Bathurst caribou conservation on the ground; they also recognized the challenges of 
funding and the need for multi-year funding commitments to ensure success. LKDFN in their letter of 
support and part of their feedback report did suggest that: 

“The mechanism should have a strong and clear mandate to speak on behalf of the Bathurst 
caribou, to LKDFN this means participation in any environmental assessment processes speaking 
to Bathurst caribou concerns and favoring conservation of the caribou over economic benefit.” 

The LKDFN also saw the need to ensure Inuit involvement in the new mechanism as the Bathurst caribou 
herd is trans-boundary adding that the new mechanism needs though to remain focused on the 
conservation of the Bathurst caribou herd as evident below. 

“LKDFN supports the idea of a body devoid of political agendas, though believes that these issues do 
come into play automatically with multi-party bards. It is important to remain true to the clear mandate 
of protecting the remaining Bathurst caribou; conservation must be the main theme behind all of the 



work this mechanism will conduct” 

The Wek’èezhìi Renewable Resources Board (WRRB) also confirmed their support in writing. The WRRB 
spoke of how the Board can only make recommendations in their own area and given the wide range of 
the Bathurst caribou, there is a definite need for a greater group to work together. Specifically, WRRB 
expressed their support with the strong statement below. 

“The WRRB wish to express our support for the work done at the Oct. 2-3, 2013 workshop as 
well as our support for the continuation of the process, and our commitment to participate 
fully.” 

The Tłıc̨hǫ shared the results of the previous workshop with their leadership and also found support for 
the process and similar to other groups a desire to develop the details. The Board specifically delivered 
the message: 

 “When will the long term Bathurst process be in place so we can stop all the short term pieces.” 

The Tłıc̨hǫ shared their frustration with the many different parallel processes. While fully understanding 
the need to involve all the key groups and build trust, there was concern about funding issues and the 
ability to bring knowledge to and from the communities. Similar to other groups, the Tłıc̨hǫ realize that 
the success of conservation efforts depends on the cooperation from Nunavut and the effectiveness of 
the new mechanism being listened to by all groups (sheet 7). 

The Environment and Natural Resources (ENR), NWT had also done their feedback homework like many 
of the other interest groups. The Minister and Deputy Minister were briefed after the October workshop 
and remain supportive of setting up a mechanism that has longevity to ensure Bathurst caribou remain 
on the landscape for future 
generations. ENR welcomes the 
support of harvesters to allocate 
harvest and other management 
actions. The responsibility of ENR is 
also for the broader public interest. 
ENR, also like many other groups, 
are concerned about funding issues 
and being able to understand and 
address all the views and issues 
facing the Bathurst caribou herd 
with adequate funding. A 
cooperative funding model could be 
explored to ensure all activities can 
be effectively implemented (sheet 
7). 

 



The Athabaska Dene expressed lots of interest and support for the Bathurst caribou herd and the 
process expressing the huge value in having all groups work together and create a united vision for the 
herd. Although they were not present at the October workshop, feedback from elders, communities and 
harvesters has been gained. Historically, the Athabaska Dene harvested Bathurst caribou. Similar to 
other groups the Athabaska Dene expressed concerns over long term funding, mentioning their 
appreciation for funding to participate in this workshop. Integrating harvester’s traditional knowledge 
into the process was also expressed as a challenge but one that had to be overcome (sheet 8). 

The representative from the Government of Nunavut in Kugluktuk was briefed from the last workshop 
where they had representation. The Department is reviewing the management of the Bathurst caribou 
herd and funding has been provided for participation in any Bathurst caribou meetings. There is strong 
support for being a part of the group and the new mechanism (sheet 8). 

ENR from the North Slave region reported the results of the October workshop back to the officers and 
superintendent in the region where support for the process and the continuation of moving forward in a 
cooperative manner exists. Concern was mentioned about big game hunting in Nunavut by this 
representative. In addition, concern was expressed about the commitment for the new mechanism by 
all key groups and the importance of building trust by having the same people present at each 
workshop. Similar to other groups, the challenge but need for integrating traditional ecological 
knowledge into the process was expressed (sheet 9). 

 

The North Slave Metis Alliance (NSMA) was initially represented by two individuals who expressed that 
they had limited knowledge of previous meetings and no information or briefing regarding this 
workshop. While it was confirmed that the results of the October workshop were sent to the 
organization, the representatives initially at the workshop had not seen these results (sheet 9). 
Challenges of communication were acknowledged by the representatives. This being said the two 
individuals actively participated in the workshop and were appreciative of the opportunity to listen and 



learn from others. The group was joined by another representative later in the workshop who was more 
familiar with the previous workshop results. It was emphasized to all groups the importance of feedback 
to ensure the results are continually shared and support exists to keep moving forward on the new 
mechanism.  

The representative from WRRB mentioned briefly that he had communicated with the Dehcho who at 
the moment were happy to observe. There was a short discussion about whether they had used the 
herd historically or currently use the herd (sheet 9). 

While the feedback session did consume a large part of the morning of the workshop, such an activity 
remains essential as part of reminding participants about their roles and responsibilities as a member of 
the group. The process is only as effective as how well such feedback continues to occur by all interest 
groups ensuring that there is always support to continue to move forward and explore further details 
about the new mechanism. 

On sheet 10, there were several items arising from the feedback session. Most of the items were 
questions about several missing players from the October workshop who were not present. Feedback 
was missing from the YKDFN, KHTO, NWTMN and AANDC. In addition, an item was raised about how 
resident hunters fit into the process and how they get involved. Considerable discussion occurred as 
evident by the blue oval cards seen on sheet 10. As the Bathurst caribou herd grows, there was a 
comment made that perhaps then they would become more active participants. 

Understanding the new mechanism – What questions must be addressed? 

To determine the agenda of issues to address during the workshop regarding designing the new 
mechanism, the group was divided into smaller groups to generate the set of questions that need to be 
discussed. Similar themes were generated by the independent groups (sheets 11 and 12). The following 
items were identified: 

• What is the mandate of the group in terms of species, scale, and issues? 
• How will the group be funded? Who will pay for community involvement? How often will it 

meet? 
• How are decisions made? 
• How do we incorporate different legislative processes and pieces of legislation? 
• Who should sit on the group? How many should be in the group? 
• What kind of power or authority does the group have? 
• Who does the group report to? 
• How will it communicate to the communities? 

Exploring the mandate 

All participants agreed on the mandate as defined in the October 2013 Bathurst caribou workshop 
report. In addition, all participants agreed that target audiences must be established for outreach 
activities and it is the clear responsibility of each representative of the group to report back to their 



respective organizations and seek feedback from workshop results. It was agreed that clear follow-
up/accountability instructions should be incorporated within the mandate. Similar to this accountability, 
all agreed that each member gets their mandate from the “communities”. In terms of species, while the 
focus is on the Bathurst caribou herd, all agreed that predators should also be considered. It was agreed 
that harvest issues should be discussed within the management plan (sheet 13). 

Considerable discussion occurred regarding the statement “determine how to allocate the harvest”. 
Participants were unclear what “determine” meant. Interestingly, consensus on the item was difficult to 
reach due to comments made about how a lot depended upon who was in the group. It was agreed that 
there was a need to develop a mechanism on how to guide allocation (e.g., %, etc.) at the herd level and 
that participants would seek feedback from their respective organizations regarding this allocation issue 
(sheet 14). 

  



How will decisions be made? 

All participants agreed that decisions would be made by group participation that includes all 
representatives. In addition, groups spoke of making decisions through serious discussion, based on as 
much information as possible. It was also important to take the necessary time to make the decision. 
The group did feel that decisions should be made by consensus but this did depend on the make-up of 
the group (sheet 15). 

Funding the mechanism and identifying the key expenses and possible sources 

Workshop participants were asked to first identify the key expenses for the mechanism to be effective 
on green cards (sheets 16, 17). The following items were identified as the key expenses: 

• Year budget given to the group for the group to decide what it needs to do, 
• Meeting/workshop costs including travel, accommodation, per diem, 
• Technical support possibly supported by each individual group, 
• Consultations with communities requiring technical expertise present, 
• Honorarium (possibly paid by organizations or in-kind contributions would be a valuable form of 

support). 
• Staff services. 

On yellow cards beginning on sheet 17, participants did start thinking about possible groups or 
organizations that may be able to contribute to the new mechanism. It was suggested that all groups 
could contribute something in terms of seed money. Taxes, particularly fees from hunters that go to the 
community could be targeted as a source of funding. Foundations like World Wildlife Fund (WWF) were 
also suggested as possibilities. The group felt an Annual Operating Fund would be useful supported by a 
variety of sources. All government organizations and participating First nation and Aboriginal groups 
were seen as potential funders. In-kind contributions were also identified as very important. For 
example, sending someone to the meeting would be a valuable in-kind contribution. Co-management 
boards, private sector and mining and other industries were seen as potential funding sources (sheet 
18). 

Which groups should be a part of the mechanism? What authority should they have? 

To tackle this challenging issue of membership in the group, participants first discussed principles about 
who should be part of the new mechanism (sheet 19). The following ideas were generated as guiding 
principles but were not completely agreed upon by all participants. For example, the statement that all 
user groups of the Bathurst caribou herd should be represented, generated the comment about 
whether this includes resident hunters. Other comments include: 

• Someone in position to get direction from the organization, 
• All governments should have a role but then the question was raised that after devolution 

should the Federal Government have a role? AANDC in Nunavut would still have a role as land 
manager there.  Co-management Boards were also seen as necessary members of the group, 



• Aboriginal Hunter/trapper organizations including Aboriginal hunters and those who have the 
right to harvest the Bathurst should be members of the group, 

• Individuals and organizations close to the herd should also be heard at the table. 

This discussion continued further into sheet 20 where the implications of the size of the group was 
briefly discussed. In addition, the role of the group as decision-makers or as making recommendations 
to decision-makers surfaced again. This was highly debated as evident by the numerous blue oval cards 
on sheet 21. Certain individuals felt that recommendations were not strong enough to affect 
development that was occurring that caused negative impacts on the caribou and thus believed the 
group needed to have the power to make decisions. After much debate, the group did agree that the 
power the group had was being a diverse set of interests that with consensus amongst the group, they 
would be in a strong position to make a strong recommendation. As a group who spoke with a unified 
voice there could be power to influence land-use activities that pertain to the Bathurst caribou herd. 

A Brief overview of the Bathurst Range Planning Group 

Some of the workshop participants were aware of the Bathurst Range Planning Group and there were 
questions about the role of that group in comparison to the mandate of the group under this new 
mechanism being developed through this process. An overview of the Bathurst Range Planning Group 
was offered with these thoughts highlighted on sheet 22. There are a diverse group of interests at this 
Bathurst Range Planning group. The plan for the range discusses how habitat is affected by various land 
uses such as development, fire and traditional uses. It is envisioned that the Range Plan could be 
another guide for the new mechanism group. The recommendation was made that organizations should 
send people to both processes. 

There was then a discussion about the need for a Board that could look after the caribou in face of 
increasing developments (e.g., road developments). The new mechanism must see groups working 
together for the long term for the caribou. A sense of urgency to establish the Board or whatever this 
new mechanism will be was expressed (sheet 22). 

Who are the groups as part of this new mechanism? 

A tentative list of possible organizations were identified that could play a role on the new mechanism 
group. Concern about the size of the group was expressed when discussing how many representatives 
should each group send. In addition, the group realized that it was important to have representatives 
from organizations that were willing to work with others and work toward solutions, the same 
discussion rule that guides this working group. Thus while many groups were identified (sheet 23), 
consensus on all groups being a part of the new mechanism was not completely reached. 

Effectively reaching out to all groups 

The group recognized that it was important to effectively reach out to all groups especially those that 
were not able to attend this workshop to ensure success of the new mechanism. Several ideas emerged 
on this issue through a brainstorming session (sheets 24 and 25): 



• Personal contact with the leader of the organization – need to meet people in person and have 
assigned staff making phone calls and following up with this personal contact, 

• Letter of invitation to the leadership via email, regular mail and fax where applicable, 
• Using the local newspaper and creating a newsletter to distribute information to organizations, 
• Community meetings, 
• Electronically through email and a maintained and up to date website, 
• School visits for informing the youth, 
• APTN – North beat, radio and TV, 
• Communicate by “leadership” and through “historical relationships” understanding people seen 

as trustworthy and credible need to share the information. 

The group also focused on the need for a common presentation to share ideas that emerge from 
workshops and about issues. Workshop participants identified the need for a clear point of contact so to 
get a response from the organization appreciating that different organizations may need different 
approaches and different levels of engagement. It was recommended that WRRB, TG and ENR follow-up 
with organizations where possible in person. In addition, participants highlighted key messages to 
emphasize when communicating with these organizations (sheet 25): 

• Make it clear that the door is open and that they are welcome, 
• All members of this group should play a role in communicating to others and promoting the idea 

of working together in a new 
mechanism for the caribou, 

• Emphasize no politics; it’s 
about conservation of the 
caribou, 

• Focus on the need to take care 
of the caribou, 

• Send all the information and 
always ask for help and be 
willing to offer help in 
understanding the information. 

What are the next steps? 

Similar to the last workshop, the participants identified specific next steps with dates (sheets 26 to 29). 
This report was to be completed in early March but was completed by late March which may result in a 
delay in some of the subsequent activities by participants. The following next steps were identified: 

• Results from the workshop are to be given back initially to WRRB, TG and ENR to prepare jointly 
a briefing note/summary with Alistair and then this briefing note/summary and complete report 
will be sent to every participant. 

• Upon receipt of the draft report and summary, each participant would read over the report for 
accuracy and provide feedback within one month. Any changes would be incorporated. 



• The final report would then be sent to each participant to be used to share with their 
communities and constituents. 

•  Each participant agreed to individually share the results from the workshop in an effective way 
with their communities and constituencies (e.g., a group gathering, informative presentation 
and discussion session, individual focus group discussions with various segments of the group, 
written documentation of feedback received, etc.). 

• Such feedback is essential to begin an active process where true buy-in occurs after each 
workshop heading to the new mechanism. 

•  There was interest by the participants of this workshop to meet again to share the feedback 
and address any arising issues regarding a Terms of Reference for the new mechanism. The next 
workshop would though involve someone from this workshop and the person who will 
represent the organization on the new mechanism. 

•  All participants need to send a contact person and contact information for their respective 
organizations. 

• Contact those individuals who were unable to attend to be coordinated by John. 
• Draft a preliminary Terms of Reference for the mechanism to be circulated to the workshop 

participants and shared with the potential representative on the new mechanism and others as 
part of the feedback responsibilities of each individual participant. The T.O.R. will be sent to 
participants in the spring with anticipated feedback from all groups through the summer. A 
meeting in October is proposed for feedback on the final version of the T.O.R. 

• Support for the new mechanism in October would be given in writing. Organizations come with 
whatever level can sign off to confirm support for the T.O.R. and creation of the new mechanism 
at that October workshop. 

While a smaller group at this workshop than the group in the previous workshop, the diverse set of 
interests did work effectively and remained focused on the topics at hand to produce 30 pages of ideas 
and agreement on most issues. The visual approach of the applied human dimensions facilitated 
workshop approach appeared embraced by all participants who actively participated through the two 
days. The working environment in the room was pleasant and productive with many positive comments 
from participants received at the end of the workshop. 

The key now is: 

• to keep the ball rolling by getting this report out to each participant in a timely manner,  
• to have each participant review the key findings and confirm that the report’s contents are 

consistent with the events of the workshop, 
• Each participant is to send a written confirmation that they are comfortable with the accuracy of 

the report in capturing the discussion from the workshop. 
• Any minor suggestions for revision should be sent within two weeks of receipt of the report. 
• The final report is then to be communicated by each participant back to their respective groups 

in a meaningful way to gain feedback and support for the next steps. 



At the last workshop, participants stated during the workshop that many caribou meetings have 
occurred in the past but result in no action or follow-up. On a positive note, most groups did complete 
their “homework”/feedback and brought comments, many in writing, to this workshop. To effectively 
build this new mechanism, each participant will need to do such feedback once again and take the 
results to the highest level within their organizations. Each participant continued to agree to be 
responsible for communicating the results, gaining feedback, building support for the proposed 
direction and reporting back to the group their findings in a timely manner. 

 

  





























































 


